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Overview
Through MMA’s annual Strategic & 
Business Planning process, the Execu-
tive Committee continually strives to 
maintain and enhance the high quality 
of services to our members now and 
into the future.  One of the key prior-
ity initiatives for 2008 has been to ex-
plore a possible addition to the MMA 
building, with the goal of restoring 
the capacity of the MMA building to 
function as a central hub for municipal 
officials throughout the state to con-
vene meetings and training sessions, in 
addition to serving as the office facil-
ity for MMA staff and operations. 

Background 
The Current Facility – MMA has 
been at its current location behind 
the Augusta Civic Center since July 
1994.  This site was selected as the 
permanent home of the Maine Mu-
nicipal Association, for its location in 
the state capital and its convenient ac-
cess to Interstate 95 for members to 
attend meetings and training sessions.  
A Building Committee comprised of 
municipal officials devoted significant 
attention to the functionality and size 
of the new building, balancing cost 
concerns with projected future space 
needs.  Ultimately, the Building Com-
mittee recommended the construc-
tion of a 27,500 square foot facility, 
with the design and site work mak-
ing provision for an additional wing, if 
needed at some future date.  In arriv-
ing at the 27,500 square foot decision, 
the Building Committee set a goal 
of meeting MMA’s anticipated space 

needs for a ten-year period (through 
2004).

During the past fourteen years, the 
building has functioned well and has 
allowed MMA to meet changing pro-
gram needs.  In particular, the signifi-
cant growth in participation of MMA 
group self insurance programs such 
as Workers Compensation, Property 
& Casualty, and the Maine Municipal 
Employees Health Trust, led to the 
conversion of meeting/conference 
room space to office space.  This has 
resulted in a severely reduced capaci-
ty for the MMA building to accommo-
date member gatherings, such as our 
70 member MMA Legislative Policy 
Committee and the many board and 
committee meetings of MMA affiliate 
groups.  In addition, MMA is currently 
incurring expenses to rent meeting 
space for various meetings, as well as 
rental charges for off-site storage of 
files and other records.

Exploration of options – During 
the past few years, the MMA Execu-
tive Committee undertook an in-
depth review of MMA’s space needs 
and possible options, including 1) leas-
ing outside meeting room space and 
undertaking some minor renovations 
to address the most pressing space 
needs; 2) leasing outside staff work-
space and restoring meeting room 
space; and 3) constructing an addition 
to the MMA building.

Concurrent with the Executive Com-
mittee’s review of possible options, 
MMA management has pursued ways 

to maximize use of existing space by 
implementing such approaches as tele-
commuting and shared office space 
for staff members whose primary job 
functions are in the field with mem-
bers.

Based on its in-depth analysis of pos-
sible options, the Executive Commit-
tee concluded that MMA’s members 
would be best served by restoring the 
meeting room capacity of the MMA 
building and regaining the valuable in-
teraction between municipal officials 
and MMA staff members.  The Execu-
tive Committee also underscored the 
importance of keeping all of MMA’s 
operations within one facility to main-
tain the efficiencies of central support 
systems and services (e.g., computer 
services, receptionist and telecom-
munication services, financial manage-
ment, mail room and office support) 
as well as to facilitate interdepart-
mental coordination.

The Process – The 2008 MMA Ex-
ecutive Committee appointed a Build-
ing Committee to oversee the design/
development process in coordina-
tion with the Executive Committee 
and management staff.  Composed 
of the members of the MMA Strate-
gic & Finance Committee (a standing 
sub-committee of the MMA Executive 
Committee) and representatives from 
the MMA Property & Casualty Pool 
and Maine Municipal Employees Health 
Trust Boards, the Building Committee 
is pursuing a “Design/Build” process, 
both to achieve cost savings and to 
ensure a strong partnership and con-



struction/design approach in meeting 
MMA’s program needs. By utilizing the 
design/build approach, both the build-
er and the architect are involved from 
day one to completion of the project. 

Based on a competitive process in 
which three firms submitted concep-
tual proposals, the Building Commit-
tee selected Hebert Construction, a 
Lewiston based construction compa-
ny which has partnered with Foreside 
Architects of Portland, to proceed 
to the more detailed design develop-
ment stage.  

Energy Efficiency and Cost Sav-
ings –  The Building Committee is 
thoroughly exploring cost effective 
options, such as the use of a geother-
mal HVAC system for the building ad-
dition and updating of the HVAC sys-
tem for the current building to achieve 
greater efficiency and cost savings. 
The proposed new addition will also 
include storage space, enabling MMA 
to eliminate an annual expense of 
$17,000 for off-site record storage.

Restoring Meeting Room Capac-
ity – The building project will restore 
the meeting room capacity of the 
MMA building to accommodate train-
ing workshops and meetings, such as 
the Legislative Policy Committee and 
the boards of MMA affiliate groups.  
MMA will also explore the potential of 
incorporating technology to facilitate 
the delivery of training programs via 
remote networks, as well as in-person 
training in the restored meeting room 
capacity. 

Location – The selected location for 
the addition takes advantage of previ-
ous site work and the existing building 
entry and parking layout.  The building 
design provides an efficient layout and 
convenient access for members, while 
reducing energy consumption and 
necessary site work and avoiding me-
chanical costs associated with reloca-
tion of equipment.  The design and lo-
cation of the addition will enable the 
new construction to take place with 
minimal impact on the daily opera-
tions of the current facility. 

schedule
Upon receiving formal approval from 
the MMA Executive Committee at its 
December 2008 meeting, MMA would 
plan to break ground on the new ad-
dition  in the Spring of 2009 and com-
plete the project by December 2009.
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financing 
MMA has been preparing for the po-
tential building addition for a number 
of years by creating and adding to a 
reserve fund to help absorb the proj-
ect costs. In addition, this is a good 
time for MMA to undertake the finan-
cial responsibility of a building addi-
tion because the current mortgage 
will be paid off in a few years and in-
terest rates and construction costs 
are relatively low. These factors will 
help minimize the project’s impact on 
member dues and fees for MMA re-
lated programs.
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Proposed New Addition
Conceptual Design – The basic conceptual design proposed by  
Hebert Construction and Foreside Architects calls for a new 9,800 sq. 
ft. building addition (to the right of the main entrance and in the direc-
tion of the Augusta Civic Center).  This addition would function pri-
marily as a versatile meeting room facility.  The new building addition 
is to be connected physically to the existing building structure with a 
ten-foot wide interior corridor connector that allows for convenient 
access to the current MMA building.

The diagram to the right is the floor plan of the upper level of the 
proposed new addition.


